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Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Susan Kalter called the meeting to order.

Faculty Names for Search Committees

· Associate Provost and Associate Vice President for Undergraduate Education 

· Assistant Vice President for Academic Administration

Kathleen Lonbom, MIL

Angela Bonnell, MIL

Martha Horst, CFA

Andy Rummel, CFA

Claire Lieberman, CFA

Ann Haugo, CFA

Kee Yoon Nahm, CFA

Kristina Falbe, COE

Daniel Engler, COB

Emily Jones, CAST

Michelle Kibler, CAST

Mary Henninger, CAST

Justin Stanek, CAST

Susan Kalter, CAS 

Eric Peterson, CAS

Jed Day, CAS

Scott Sakaluk, CAS

Susan Sprecher, CAS

Cherrill Stockmann, CAS

Mary Dyck.  MCN

Inclusive Community Response Team election (one faculty senate representative) 
Senator Kalter: All right.  We have also two positions that we need to fill.  One is for the Inclusive Community Response Team, and one is for the Classified Research Review Committee.  Let me say a little bit about the Inclusive Community Response Team.  So, that is a group that is made up of – I'm trying to think if I will be able to go through every single person – but there's somebody from the Office of Equal Opportunity and Access, somebody from the Legal Office, somebody from Housing, the Dean of Students.  There is a student member, if I remember correctly.  Am I missing anybody?  In any case, they receive complaints about things that happen on campus that in some way exclude or seem to discriminate against people on campus – usually students, but it could be anybody, and if it's inappropriate for that committee, they would refer it out to someone. 

The Following individual was elected to the Inclusive Community Response Team:

Dimitrios Nikolaou, ECO, 2018-2021   

Classified Research Review Committee election (one faculty senate representative)

Senator Kalter: Should I say something about Classified Research?  I don't know much about the Classified Research Review Committee except that we have a policy that is about classified research.  Let me see if I can get to it relatively quickly since I'm already on the policy site.  It is essentially…  Classified research is things like if we were involved in doing nuclear weapons research, for example, and in general that kind of research is prohibited on our campus.  It is not allowed on our campus.  So we say, "The University will not enter into any contracts supporting research for the purpose of killing, maiming, or incapacitating human beings through chemical, biological, and other types of military warfare."  And then down at the bottom it says, "Any requests for an exception to any portion of this policy may be sent in writing to the Review Committee and then it will be reviewed."  So there's a lot more to it than just what I read, but the kind of gist of it is that if we ever had a request, you would be one of the people serving to decide whether or not that kind of a research contract or other types of things that are mentioned in the policy would be allowable on campus, whether we would make any exceptions.  

The following individual was elected to the Classified Research Review Committee:

Jihad Qaddour, ITK, 2018-2021

Senator Kalter: Excellent.  All right.  So one thing that I want to do, I just wanted to let everybody know that today and yesterday were the sort of training modules, so to speak, for the ASPT disciplinary articles and just an overview of ASPT for people on DFSCs and CFSCs for the year.  And I just want to try to enlist your help for the departments that we did not see there.  So, for example, I did not see anybody from Criminal Justice, I don't think Health Sciences, and I don't think I saw anybody from Technology.  So if you are one of the senators from the College of Applied Science and Technology, please remind the people in those areas that we do have a video that is going to be put up on the website so that they can get the training, and it's really recommended that at least one person from each DFSC and CFSC come to get that.  We also had somebody from the Economics Department, but it was the acting chair who is actually a biologist.  I also didn't see anybody from Econ, Philosophy, or Physics.  So, again, if you are in one of those areas (Senator Marx) or if you know people there, please encourage them to watch that video or otherwise get training.  We didn't see anybody from the Fine Arts, which I'm a little bit worried about because at least one person should have been represented from the Fine Arts.

Senator Marx: What is the website?

Senator Kalter: Sam, do you have the website yet or not?

Associate Vice President Catanzaro: Not yet.

Senator Kalter: Not yet.  We will send it out.  Once we get it, we'll send it around.  So, the Fine Arts may need its own special training, but please do make sure that your CFSCs and DFSCs watch that video.  And then the other places that we didn't see…  I don't think I saw anybody from Accounting or Finance, Insurance and Law or from Educational Administration Foundations.  So, chastisement.  All right.  

Council for Teacher Education election
The following individual was elected to the Council for Teacher Education.
Sarah Boesdorfer, CHE, 2018-2019 (temporarily replacing Corinne Zimmerman) 

Library Committee replacement election

The following individual was elected to the Library Committee.
Denise Hammer, MCN, 2018-2021
Discussion item:

08.08.18.01 Master Plan Update

Senator Kalter: We're going to move on to the Master Plan update.  So I'm going to re-introduce Chuck Scott to us and we're going to have a discussion about the Master Plan.
Director of Facilities Mr. Scott: Would you prefer I sit over on the other side so I can see people better?

Senator Kalter: Actually, that is a wonderful idea.  That's quite a wonderful idea.

Mr. Scott: It's much more intimidating from this side.  
Senator Pancrazio: Raise your right hand and…

Mr. Scott: I was just in D.C. and I kind of feel…  Anyway, thank you, Senator Kalter, for inviting me to address the Faculty Caucus on this important project of the Master Plan update.  I'd like to introduce Dr. Alan Lacy, a member of the Steering Team (the Master Plan Update Steering Team) as well as some members of the Master Plan Update Planning Committee, Angela Engel, Cheryl Fogler, and Gig Supanichrattana in the back there.  So they'll be taking notes and assisting along the way, so thank you for coming.  
By way of introduction to the Master Plan, I thought I'd give you a little bit of a background as to what a Master Plan is all about.  You should have had handed to you two handouts tonight.  The one that you may recognize is the small brochure here, which identifies a number of projects that were recognized back in 2009-2010 when the Master Plan was developed.  A Master Plan is essentially a comprehensive physical development for long-range planning for the campus.  It looks at the physical development in terms of campus size, its form, its function, its character, the image of the campus, the environment, basically the physical environment.  It touches upon program and it touches upon all academic arenas, but it is essentially looking at the physical environment of campus.  We look at new buildings, renewal of existing facilities, as well as definition of spaces, land use, and that sort of thing.  This Master Plan was approved by the Board of Trustees in February of 2011, and as any good Master Plan deserves, it is a regular review.  So President Dietz at the July Board of Trustees meeting had recommended that a Master Plan Update Steering Team be established and that we would look at a series of specific charges.  Those would be to look at the actions that have been completed.  
There are 67 actions that were recommended in the original brochure.  We were to look at those actions that had been completed.  We were to review those recommended actions that were currently in progress, and we were to consider future plans for deferred maintenance, renovation, new construction, any demolition, and potential real estate transactions that should occur.  So as I said, there were 67 original plans.  Some of them are dual, so it can be expanded a little bit, and we found that was one of the mistakes, we believe, that was made at the earlier time is we need to have a single project as a single recommendation.  So we have taken the number of recommendations that have been completed.  We believe there's about 30 or 31 that have been done and approximately 36 that are still in progress or are under consideration.  Those items that are under consideration or still in progress are listed here on this other handout that you have.  But one of the things that we're looking at is certainly the changes in the state fiscal environment, as Senator Stephens described earlier this evening. A new university strategic plan: Educate, Connect, and Elevate, was approved by the Board of Trustees in May of 2018, and that's the over-arching umbrella, if you will, for what this Master Plan falls under.  So anything that we do with the Master Plan has to be in support of Educate, Connect, and Elevate.  
Our timeline is to have consultation during this fall time period, and this is the very first of our focused discussions.  There are about 19 more that are scheduled over the course of the next several weeks.  It looks like November 14 will be the last one that we've got scheduled, meeting with all of the campus wide constituent groups that need to be a part of this process.  And we also will have two open forums for the entire campus community both next week, October 1st and October 2nd, here in the Old Main Room.  After we receive consultation and review and input from the various constituent groups, we'll be analyzing the input and drafting a report over the winter months, having consultation then on the draft in the spring of 2019, and searching for Board of Trustees' approval in July of 2019.  

We're about to start three specific questions right now, and I know that it's probably too much to absorb and to clearly articulate in the short amount of time that we have here, so I'd encourage each one of you to take the survey that is online at the Master Plan website.  It is live now; it went live this last weekend.  But there are three specific questions that I would like to engage in and will take notes on your recommendations, your suggestions.  I'll read all three questions first, and then I'll go back to the first question and we can talk a little bit about that.  Then we can talk about the second and the third questions.  So the three questions are: Of the recommendations that are in progress, under consideration, and not under consideration at this time, what should the university's focus be in the next five to ten years?  So this is actually a question of helping to establish priorities.  The second question: Of the recommendations that are in progress, under consideration, and not under consideration at this time, what modifications are necessary in the next five to ten years to meet the physical and environmental needs of the university?  So this question begs the scope of the projects that have been defined back in 2010.  And the third question: What additional recommendations do you have to transform the physical environment of Illinois State University?  And this question asks, what did we miss back in 2010 that should be a university priority now or within the next five to ten years?
So I'll go back to the initial question and then open it up for dialogue.  Of the recommendations that are in progress, under consideration, and not under consideration at this time, what should the university's focus be in the next five to ten years?

Senator Ferrence: So, as I was looking through the list, one of the ones – it's number 59, pedestrian safety, which is currently not under consideration, and it's something that…  I don't know.  Maybe it's just anecdotal, but I feel like particularly in the last few years, particularly this semester, the pedestrian traffic crossing over College.  I mean, I come from the east side, or west side of Normal.  So I come down College every day, and it's been exceptionally…  I can't remember a time that there's been so much that the pedestrians are pretty much oblivious to the fact that there are street lights there to the extent that I'm actually seeing traffic around me laying on the horns as they're coming into a green light and the students just look up and laugh, or the pedestrians.  And it's getting scary.  I mean, somebody…  I'm amazed nobody gets hit, or maybe they do and we just don't hear about it.  But to me, that's one that is a big priority because we've got a population of pedestrians who, even at guarded crosswalks under lights, is pretty much completely ignorant of the fact that there is traffic going through the center of campus.  And so to me that's one that we really should give some serious thought.
Mr. Scott: Okay.  Well, certainly pedestrian safety is of utmost importance to us, and we are looking in many different ways at pedestrian safety throughout campus.  The reason this was put not under consideration at this time is because we did not know if we would be able to, in the next five to ten years, plan on a physical structure over that area, but we'll certainly look at that and will add your comment.
Senator Ferrence: It's not just this particular one because there is a couple.  I mean, that was talking College and Mulberry, but right now the place where it seems to be particularly bad is on University Street and even worse on School Street.  School is particularly rough this year.  

Mr. Scott: And I have concern for Main Street as well.  

Senator Kalter: I was going to say that.  I wanted to echo all up and down Main Street.  It's gotten worse this year with people just walking out in the middle.  And then I've mentioned before, the Fell-Beaufort intersection is super scary because it is so wide that, first of all, there's really a lot of chance for a big car crash there because nobody stops or looks, and then there are at certain times of day, and partly because of the railroad, you could have a really massive pedestrian accident there.
Mr. Scott: Okay.  Thank you.  

Senator Haugo: I was just going to add about the Fell-Beaufort crossing that students cross diagonally across that intersection, too.  They're not walking in crosswalks.  It's quite dangerous, I think.

Senator Ferrence: I'm in the Chemistry Department, but the science lab building…  I mean, I know that Chemistry could use more space, that's typical, but I know as we talk about Engineering and the possibility of an Engineering program, I have not heard floated about the idea of sort of merging that into the idea of an expansion of that particular building as opposed to perhaps building something somewhere else for Engineering.  And given that it's likely that faculty in the sciences are going to have some interaction with classes of students in Engineering, it seems logical that housing an Engineering facility close to the science facilities makes sense.  So I have no idea to what degree you've talked about that, but it's just something that strikes me as…  You know, things I've heard bantered about is having Engineering on the other side of campus, which particularly if you're, say, a faculty member has to go across, or students have to make the classes, it doesn't sort of fit the normal model of having likeminded groups in a similar area of campus.  
Mr. Scott: Okay.  Makes good sense.

Senator Haugo: I just wanted to ask why Gamma Phi Circus is not under consideration at this time.  Why it's been put off until later, perhaps.

Mr. Scott: The original recommendation was to have Gamma Phi Circus move into the 500 N Beach property, which is the corner of Beach and Willow Street, and the university no longer owns that property.  So that's why that was taken off.  It does not mean that there's any less recognition of the Gamma Phi Circus, but it was actually just the physical environment.

Senator Haugo: Okay.

Senator Horst: I see here that Cook Hall is tied somehow to the new Fine Arts Complex, and I would just like to state that particularly the bathroom in Cook Hall and the facilities in the bottom part of Cook Hall are really abysmal.  So I don't know if there's any way to maybe go forward with the one versus the other because the Fine Arts Complex funding is so complicated.  
Mr. Scott: Yes, we have actually split those apart in other documents, so I fully recognize the need for Cook Hall, and we're trying to get additional resources in another way.  Yes, I fully recognize that.
Senator Horst: Thank you.

Senator Haugo: I fully admit that I don't know where this one belongs, so if this belongs under another number, let me know.  Number four in the Master Plan was the University Galleries and Black Box Theater.  And when the Galleries were built, the Black Box Theater was never realized, which meant that Theater and Dance then does not have a footprint in uptown Normal.  I'm wondering if that goal is at all being retained in the Master Plan as a separate thing now that the Galleries have been built, or if there is potential for that.

Mr. Scott: I think we will certainly entertain that question.  I don't have the answer as to the program, but again, the reason that this project was taken off is because we had already leased the property from the Town of Normal for the Galleries.
Senator Haugo: Okay.

Senator Seeman: I'm in Fairchild Hall, so of course I've seen this note about whether they're going to remodel Fairchild once they demolish Metcalf.  I see that it's in the not under consideration at this point.  So is there anything else that might be considered?  I know there was some talk of possibly an Allied Health building where our clinic facilities at least could reside after that point that Metcalf was demolished.  So I didn't know why that was in the not under consideration.

Mr. Scott: Senators, if you could give me the number, that would help.

Senator Seeman: Number 12.  Or, I'm sorry.  

Mr. Scott: It is 12.  That will help.  I know them, but I don't know them that well.  

Senator Seeman: Yeah, number 12.  So I know we're all aware that Metcalf was supposed to get…  The other part of our building was supposed to get razed, but…

Mr. Scott: What I'd recommend.  Yes, again, we've considered that in the next five to ten years it would be doubtful that we'd be demolishing Metcalf School, and so that's why it was put under the not under consideration.  However, what I'd recommend that you do is ask that question on the survey, and it would be the third question: What additional recommendations do you have to transform?  Because I expect that we'll have a lot of recommendations for transforming the campus that were not included in this particular document from 2010.  A good example is the Multicultural Center that President Dietz referenced.  And it was not in a 2010 document.  As you probably are aware, President Dietz mentioned that in the State of the University Address.  So that is clearly one that will be in the new update.
Senator Kalter: I wanted to echo that one, too.  I think it's important that as we're planning that Multicultural Center that we have a mixed Student Affairs/Academic Affairs presence in that building because I think a lot of our students come to the programs in AMALI or in Ethnic Studies not knowing that they exist until they're seniors or juniors, and then when it's too late to, you know, have them take the minors or majors that they were looking for.  And also just because I think it's important sort of representatively and in practical ways to have interaction… have space in that center where students can just be students alone but also where they can interact with mentors, whether it's faculty and staff mentors or whether it's people from the community, but to have some sort of intellectual programming in that building so that it doesn't become kind of an isolated space or an isolating space but part of the intellectual life of the campus.
Mr. Scott: Yes, Senator Kalter, thank you.  Dr. Lacy and I both serve on a committee that is working at the Multicultural Center looking to how should this space be defined, so we'll be certain to take that information back to that committee as well.  Thank you.

Senator Qaddour: When you said under consideration, what time are we talking about?  Is it a couple of years or within five years?

Mr. Scott: Well, we're hoping that we'll be able to make some significant headway on those projects that are under consideration within the next five to ten years.  The original Master Plan was scheduled from a 2010 through 2030 timeframe.  So here it is, 2018-19.  So we're looking at the next five- to ten-year timeframe.

Senator Qaddour: Five-ten years?  Okay.

Mr. Scott: Yes, sir.  

Senator Kalter: I'll just say, Chuck, that I for the first page circled almost everything, so it's probably easier for me to tell you what I didn't circle.  And just because I didn't circle it doesn't mean that it's not important.  I did not circle number 8, the Animal Care Facilities, because I have not heard anything about that and know nothing about it.  I actually didn't circle 9A, the Renovate DeGarmo Hall, even though it's on the capital list because, again, there is not much information about that that I have seen.  I didn't circle 13, the State Farm Hall of Business, or the Research Facility even though the Research Facility is something that several faculty have brought up to John Baur.  I'm not sure, though, that with all of the other priorities here that that can be an independent priority; I don't know about that.  And then on the next page, one of the questions that I think has been brought up for 18, I did have 18 circled and it says, "Expand the Alumni Center facility, providing space for the Eckelmann-Taylor Speech and Hearing Clinic," which I thought was an interesting solution to that need for space and potentially very helpful even if it's in the short term.  And then I wrote, "Should the Autism Center maybe be considered for that?" but also, should both of them be considered for the Nursing building space and kind of Allied Health type of thing which I know has been being talked about?  I did not have Gamma Phi or the Hudelson Building circled, but then next to Hudelson I said, "Sure.  Why not?  What's it used for?  Did it used to be ELI or is it…"  You know, I'm a little bit befuddled by that one.  I'm not really sure what's going on with it.  And then the other ones, I crossed out 29 because the Bone is being renovated.  For the John Green, I think that's the one that we are potentially thinking of as an Engineering space, but not necessarily.  So I did not mark anything between 31 and 42.  And for the Athletics Study Center I wrote, "I would rather have a study center for other students who we need to retain."  So the athletes have a really high GPA, and I think we should all be really proud of that, but we have a lot of students on campus who are at risk in other ways and I don't think that they're…  Especially, they're not getting enough support in how to read texts anymore because of changes in technology, changes in various things.  We're really seeing a lot of impact there, and I think that we need not a study center for the athletes so much as study centers for students who need to be retained.  I did circle 49, the Alumni Relations, and on the last page the only one I didn't circle there was the demolishing of Metcalf and U High, but only because I didn't know what would go there.  So that was my sense.  Complete.
Mr. Scott: It sounds like we need another meeting.  I think that your points are well taken, and I could address each one of those offline with you if you'd like, but we'll make note of those in our comments.  

Senator Kalter: Sure, absolutely.

Senator Dawson: I have a question about what qualifies for student fees for funding, if anything, and are there other sources that can help meet some of these needs.

Mr. Scott: Well, I think that's really more of a question for Senator Stephens when he is here.  The Master Plan, we're not looking at financing at all.  We're looking at big picture.  If money were no object, what are the things that we should be doing on our campus to address our programmatic or academic aspirational goals?  

Senator Dawson: And one more question.  With the Lab Schools, I'm pretty sure I remember that Thomas Metcalf School and Rachel, or Fairchild, Rachel Cooper…  I'm sorry.  I go back.  That there was some extensive rehabbing anticipated like windows and stuff, but I hate to see new windows put into a building five years before it gets torn down.  But I know that they need to do something to help with energy efficiency too.
Mr. Scott: Correct, correct.  As Senator Stephens mentioned earlier…  No, excuse me.  He did not mention it to this group, but we've had conversation.  We have approximately a $400 million deferred maintenance backlog and I'd prefer to call it a deferred capital renewal backlog because deferred maintenance implies that we're not doing our maintenance work.  But what we've not been able to do over the past number of years is additional capital renewal.  So as we look at our $400 million deferred capital renewal list, we recognize that we will not be able to receive the funding that we need to do all those projects in a short period of time.  So what we need to do is make certain that we keep our facilities open, operable, habitable (if you will) in the meantime.  A classic example is the Complex for Fine Arts.  It was a $54.25 million project as Senator Stephens mentioned earlier to $61.9 rather than the $61.2 that he said tonight, but $61.9 million dollar project.  And we've contributed about $6 and a half million over the past 6 years in the Fine Arts Complex alone just to keep that building operating, and we continue to have problems.  We put new roofs on the buildings even though that we know some of those buildings are going to have some major renovations and potentially some penetrations to those roofs.  So our goal and our primary focus is to make sure that we keep the buildings that we have habitable, occupy-able so that we can provide the environment for you to deliver education.  That's what we're here for.  So I'm in 100% agreement with you, and I'm not going to be putting…

Senator Dawson: What did you say?  2064?  

Mr. Scott: 2064.

Senator Dawson: Okay.  Well, we need windows.  Yeah.  I guess.

Mr. Scott: I would agree.  I don't want to put a million dollars or whatever the number might be into windows and then a year later tear that down, but hopefully we'll have more information before we make decisions like that.

Senator Dawson: Thank you.

Mr. Scott: Thank you.

Senator Kalter: I'm expecting to live into my 90s and see the money come in.

Senator Dawson: I hope I get there.  I mean my 90s, not your 90s.

Mr. Scott: Could we move on to question number two because I think that these all kind of bleed together anyway?  So the second question is, of these recommendations that are in progress, under consideration, or not under consideration, what modifications in the next five to ten years need to occur to meet the environmental and physical needs of the university?  So I'll provide an example.  Mennonite College of Nursing, number 1.  What it says in the plan, and I've got the expanded version so I'll read it to you.  It says, "A new mixed use facility for Mennonite College of Nursing will be constructed and located in the area to be vacated upon the demolition of the south campus residence halls and the dining center.  An interim temporary laboratory facility will be needed for use by Mennonite College of Nursing until the new facility is constructed."  So essentially that was two projects.  One is to create a Mennonite College of Nursing, and two is to create a temporary laboratory facility.  The temporary laboratory facility has been completed.  That's the Simulation Lab that's on Locust and Normal Avenue.  But the mixed use Mennonite College of Nursing building is still certainly under consideration.  So that's an example of how a scope should change.  We should change what the recommendation was to not include both facilities but just include the one.  So of these that are recommended on this list that you have in front of you, I recognize that you may not know them fully, the full scope of each project, but are there any of these that you believe that the scope of the work should be altered?  

Senator Lucey: So this question relates partly because I don't know the scope of the project so I'll ask the scope of the project first. So my question is, we have demolition of Metcalf and University High School with plans to build new facilities north of Gregory.  Is that correct?
Mr. Scott: Yes.

Senator Lucey: So my question is why are we relocating the Department of Psychology out of DeGarmo?  Why not relocate a department like the School of Teaching and Learning and have them relocated to north of Gregory as well so that way they have opportunities to work with those Lab Schools and give their students clinical assignments in those Lab Schools?

Mr. Scott: Great question.  That's a programmatic question that I will defer to the academic arena.  My role is to try to identify square footage, not identify what goes in that square footage.  

Senator Lucey: Right.  So the plan says that you'll relocate the Department of Psychology.  So my suggestion is perhaps relocate the School of Teaching and Learning so that way they are more proximate to the Lab Schools.  
Mr. Scott: Okay.  My friends behind you are writing those notes down.  Thank you.

Senator Lucey: Thank you.

Senator Dawson: Has Capen been remodeled already?

Mr. Scott: Yes, Capen has been remodeled.

Senator Dawson: Okay.  So no further work needed there?

Mr. Scott: Not at this time.  Just routine maintenance.

Senator Dawson: Okay.  So, no modification then?
Mr. Scott: That's correct.  

Senator Kalter: Other thoughts?  This was definitely the hard question, Chuck.

Mr. Scott: Oh, well let's jump…  This one or number three?  

Senator Kalter: Number two.  I thought number two was a tough question.

Mr. Scott: It is, because in my world I know the scopes much like you know your academic programs.  I don't know your academic programs, and if you were to ask me questions about them, I'd be lost.  So I understand this is a very difficult question.  Again, I also recognize that there's not a lot of time here for you to absorb all this.  So, therefore, again I do recommend that you go to our website and answer the survey.

Senator Ferrence: So I guess a scope thought that I have related to the Metcalf and the U High, which is more of a "I don't have a lot of information to work with," but I've heard various rumors and such about one reason for moving to Gregory Street property is to get people under the age of 18 separated a little bit from people over the age of 18.  But the other is if you're bringing the Metcalf and the U High closer together, to what degree have we thought about like a singular facility or looking at the landscape?  I mean, I don't know whether we're talking 5 years or 10 years or 20 years down the road, but when we talk about changing demographics, you have this issue of is high school still going to be 10 through 12 or do we think about kind of a grade school/middle school/high school or how those fit together.  So I guess that would be the scope question I have on it is, let's say you've got that infinite money and you're going to redo Metcalf and U High, do you build one large facility?  Do you build separate?  Do you build a little campus?  Those are the kind of things I would be curious to know about.
Mr. Scott: Great questions.  Back in 2009 and 2010 when the Master Plan was developed, we just recognized that Metcalf, we'll use that as the example because it's in worse condition than University High School is, that Metcalf is a deteriorating facility and it is not of sufficient size for a new K-…  What are they?  Are they K-8 there?  So it's not of sufficient size.  We don't have the square footage required for the new program.  And we also recognize that that was a piece of valuable real estate for some other type of academic program, another facility.  So it was suggested in the earlier Master Plan to go to Gregory Street because we've got 270 acres there that is unused landscape, if you will.  So we'll make note of your recommendation to take a look at the K-12 program in its entirety to fully vet what should be built and where should it be built.  Good point.
Senator Dawson: With the items that you had for the Alumni Center…  Wait a minute.  First, on the State Farm Hall of Business, I believe that that activity in the lower level is taking place right now.  So I don't know that it needs to be on your…  I don't know where they're at on it, but it sounds like they're going to be done fairly soon.

Mr. Scott: It's in progress now.

Senator Dawson: It's in progress.  Okay.

Mr. Scott: And it is recognized as…  Number 13 is recognized as in progress at this point.

Senator Dawson: And then my comments were about the University Center up on Main Street.  I think having things located there, as long as we have great shuttle service or bus service, having things there that the public takes quite advantage of like the Speech and Hearing Clinic is a great idea.  I hope that can come to fruition.  Do we have dibs on lease space?  Like where the Dollar Store is?  Do you know?

Mr. Scott: I know that those are active leases now.  I know there has been in the past some conversation with the property owner.  I'm not sure of the current disposition of those leases, but I do know that the Dollar Store has been there not a whole long period of time so they've invested a significant amount of resources into that facility right now.  But I'll go back to your point of the transportation and the shuttle.  I think that that's something that we will want to make sure is included in our Master Plan.  The recommendation is that there would be some type of shuttle system to better utilize the Alumni Center space.

Senator Dawson: We're further along than I think we've ever been as far as on campus transportation, and thank you.  

Mr. Scott: This comes from the chair of our Parking Advisory Committee.  Thank you, Senator Dawson.  

Senator Dawson: I had nothing to do with it.  I have great people in the Parking and Transportation Office and Chuck.  
Senator Kalter: One of the things that I had circled on the second page was 22, which is reordering, scheduling, and technical responsibilities for classrooms, providing adequate planning and resources for recapitalization of classroom technology.  And I just wanted to put in a plug also for just something very basic, which is flexible and adult furniture.  In our building, in Stevenson, we have the World War II desks and we have those things where you have the arm that comes across.  I know you have a name for that, whatever those desks are.  The moving chairs with the desk attached to it.  And you get to feeling like you're teaching in a high school instead of a college often.  So many of the classes that I teach, I'd really like to sit around a table like these except a little bit smaller so that students feel like they're moving towards adulthood and can also be sort of face to face and talking to each other.  And then I also had down sort of related to that, and I've said this several times, but we need to have I think better space planning and continuous space planning because I think with technology changing we are not using our facilities the way that we used to, but that doesn't necessarily mean that we have to leave spaces empty during certain parts of the day or what have you.  There are things I think that we could look at there and also in terms of readjusting where whole departments might be or where offices on floors might be or where certain classrooms are and that kind of thing.
Mr. Scott: We fully recognize the need to change the type of seating, and we do call those World War II chairs.  So you are right.  You were technically correct.  The tablet armchairs that we have there are not sufficient, and we have a group of individuals on campus that have been looking at the various types of furniture to see what other options we may have.  The Studio TEaCH in DeGarmo has some…  I'll say it's a little bit more elementary, but they have some very nice new options.  And we've looked at some furniture tables and chairs in places like Stevenson 401 that are much more collaborative in nature.  We're looking now at Moulton 208, and if you'll recall that facility, it's one of those that is a tiered facility with a drop ceiling, and how might we better be able to utilize technology in a space like that.  It's some of that beautiful 1960s gold and stuff that I went to high school and sat in.  So we're looking at a number of places, some of the larger classrooms, and looking at how might we best be able to provide more collaborative spaces, to provide more technology, because we fully recognize that's the way that you want to teach and that's the way that the students want to learn.
Senator Kalter: When you're somebody of my stature, it's really hard to shove one of those steel desks even a couple inches.  It's kind of dangerous.  Other thoughts on modifications?  

Senator Ferrence: To follow up on that, with somebody of my stature, which includes many of my students, it's very hard to actually sit in one of those chairs.  It's slightly smaller than my sixth grader has in her school system.

Senator Kalter: Yes.  The one thing that's nice about them is that you know that when you sit on them they won't fall over, probably.

Senator Ferrence: I can get up and walk around with them still around my waist.

Mr. Scott: That's a visual that I just don't want, sorry.  May we move on to question three?  All right.  And this is the one that allows us all to dream big a little bit.  What additional recommendations do we have to transform the physical environment of Illinois State University?  Again, physical environment.

Senator Marx: Over the past year or so, we were looking around the campus at makerspaces and the possibility of building… possibly of having a creative general use building that would have perhaps a shop in it and other kinds of 3D printers and what not.  Just a flexible space for creative activity.  So I would like to see that in the Master Plan as a new item.  
Mr. Scott: Okay.
Senator Ferrence: I'm going to throw this out there.  It might get as many laughs as the last one, but it's one I kind of think is a serious idea, you know, something worth thinking about, and it's one that an ex-president of this university who is now busy with the IBHE probably would recall.  Long before he was even big in administration I was pitching this one to him.  This is just kind of when you're looking way out there is interesting opportunities.  You know, you've got this high ground of Watterson Towers.  What about taking the top floor of that and transforming it into like a high-end restaurant that people in the area can come to and you have an outside elevator?  You could really make a statement that would bring people in from all over the place.  If you think of a recruiting tool, relatively low cost, and really a kind of innovative approach, but that's just Ferrence's crazy approach to the plan.

Senator Horst: (inaudible) would be nice.

Senator Ferrence: Sure.  I can get behind that.  

Mr. Scott: Okay.

Senator Kalter: Faculty don't get paid enough to dream so big.

Mr. Scott: Got to put it on the list.  

Senator Blum: I teach a lot of technology classes, and I just want to continue to advocate for students.  I mean, I sit in a three-hour class that I have students running over to the side of the room to charge their battery for their…  You know, I really want them to use technology in my class.  I mean, that's like the goal.  And, I mean, just on behalf of the students that we have building after building after building, you know, that maybe has one or two outlets in the thing.  And there's many ways to go after and address it.  I mean, not especially expensive, but they do have to be addressed.  And I realize there's…  You know, like some places there's asbestos in the ceiling and there's not an easy fix.  All right?  But for the foreseeable future, not every student has the best battery and they're not going to have the best battery in their laptop and they will need to use it in a variety of… whether it's for taking notes or whatever.
Mr. Scott: Sure.  Enhanced electrical capacity in the classroom space.  Okay.

Senator Qaddour: Well, I just came back from a conference.  They call it IEEE SmartCity and really are we looking to have…  That's my proposal – to put a proposal for a smart campus.  So are we thinking about to have hopefully in the future, near future, to have a smart campus?

Mr. Scott: And your definition of a smart campus?  

Senator Qaddour: Well, a smart campus will integrate it with the latest technology.  Like I'm talking about the internet of things, the device to device communications and surveillance.  You know, the system and so forth.  So really to enhance the, in other words, accessibility and monitoring and many, many benefits, you know.  And that is going to be really…  That's my project, actually, is I'm working on that one.
Mr. Scott: Okay.  And other WELL Buildings.  There's that inter-relationship between smart campus and WELL Buildings – that's why I asked the question – and making certain that we're utilizing technology to the best of our abilities as it relates to energy consumption and good air exchange so we have none of the sick building syndromes.
Senator Qaddour: Because I met with the Executive Director of McLean County planner and they are working with the SmartCity, and one of the, of course they call it Innovation District, and one of them made like ISU has a smart campus and other pieces and then connect them.  So we are a candidate to be a smart campus.

Mr. Scott: Okay.  Thank you.  

Senator Ferrence: There's something that I thought would be nice to have for a long time, and it depends on various departments.  But we in Chemistry, for example, offer some of our gen ed courses with enrollments of over 200 students, and it would be really nice to have somewhere on campus that was a secure testing facility where every student could be at their own computer but you could seat 250 people simultaneously.  Because even if you wanted to do something like that in our classroom, there would be no way to secure the devices to make sure, you know, if they were bringing their own.  But if you had a facility that was dedicated so you could do large classroom testing that would be a very nice improvement.
Mr. Scott: Okay.

Senator Dawson: Does the university have any commitment with new buildings that they be LEED certified?  Is that something that would be high on the wantsy list?  That efforts would be taken to do that?

Mr. Scott: We have as an institution chosen not to go LEED certified with our buildings.  However, we have gone with high-energy… or highly technological (the term doesn't stick in my mind right now) facilities.

Senator Dawson: Efficient.

Mr. Scott: Efficient.  Highly efficient buildings.  LEED certification is actually in the facilities world falling aside because universities are finding that they've been spending that $100,000 for a plaque on the wall whereas their preference is to put that $100,000 into the efficient facility enhancement.  So, I don't know that we as an institution will go towards LEED certified.  That being said, that any capital development board project that is funded by the CDB is required to be Silver LEED certified.  So if indeed we do get monies from the state to build a Fine Arts Complex, unless regulations change and legislation changes, that facility will be LEED certified.
Senator Dawson: Is there a separate commitment in terms of renewable energy or is there a plan for exploring that as a way to bring some cost down?  I'm mystified at the water usage on campus and things of that nature, and I have yet to see a solar panel.  And we don't have our own windmill, but Heartland does.  It's a thought.  That's all.

Mr. Scott: Yes, we continue to look at alternative energy sources.  As it relates to water consumption, our primary use of water is within our residence halls.  We've got low flow fixtures throughout all of the residence halls and certainly in the dining facilities.  There's significant water consumption there.  With the renovation of Watterson Dining Commons as well as the work that's taken place in west campus, we've been able to reduce our consumption there.  As it relates to solar power, we've recently been in conversation with (collaboration with) the Town of Normal as well as several firms that want to perform what's called an ESCO.  It's an energy services contract whereby they would assist us with energy savings types of projects and do some financing for us.  So, solar is getting more and more reasonable in price.  Right now we are paying about 6 cents per kilowatt hour for our electricity, which is about half of what all of us are paying at home.  So we have negotiated some very, very good contracts over the years and have actually locked in our pricing for the next about six years.  So we're doing very well in that arena.  But the cost of installation of solar panels is dropping, technology is improving, and so there are some options for us.  The challenge with solar is the distribution the power of the solar panels generate.  So, therefore, if we were to put a panel up on a building and link it directly to the grid and into that particular building, it might be energy efficient for us.  It's not going to generate enough power to run the building, but it might be efficient for us.  Our greatest deficiencies would be if we were to have a 6- or a 10-acre utility farm – solar farm, excuse me – and run the power to the grid, but the cost of distribution, taking that energy and running it to the grid is what's very, very expensive.  As it relates to wind power, the turbine that was installed at Heartland Community College was about a million dollars.  I've heard varying numbers of how much it generates in percentages of theirs.  We've looked at wind, and certainly the wind turbines, we're seeing more and more of them in and around McLean County so it's something that we need to continue to look at.  We are buying some of our energy from alternative energy sources, including wind and solar, and that gives us a little bit of credit towards that.  But you're right.  I'd like to see us with a panel or two on campus.  I'd like to see us dipping our toe in the alternative energy arena even if it's small but would be recognizable.  
Senator Dawson: I don't know who has the crystal ball, but my last question is regarding our planning for our future in terms of technology and what area is responsible for that to make sure that new buildings have this, this, and this.  Or what are our goals as far as when we spend additional money on technology, especially big money like lighting and the interconnectivity and so on.  Because I know everybody wants it faster.
Mr. Scott: All the energy consumption goals would fall under my umbrella.  So we're continually working with our architects and our engineers to make sure that any facility that we remodel or design or construct is going to be as energy efficient as we can at that point in time.  There again, that being said, we have to also watch the bottom line and make sure that it's not a cost-prohibitive venture.

Senator Dawson: Maybe I need to make it a little clearer.  On information technology and how the campus is wired or un-wired and where the hotspots are good and where they're not so good and so on.  And is that the CIO’s?

Mr. Scott: That falls in a couple of areas: Mark Walbert's area and Charlie Edamala's area.  As a matter of fact, we meet I think tomorrow in this same kind of a setting so I'll make certain that I get some of those questions answered at that point.

Senator Kalter: We don't currently have a CIO.

Senator Dawson: Oh, we don't?

Senator Kalter: If you want me to dream big, Chuck, I would say raze Stevenson to the ground and start over again.

Senator Dawson: Finish building it.  That's the problem, right?

Senator Kalter: But barring that, just take the tile off the wall and give us normal drywall.  Talk about feeling like you're in high school, it reminds me of my YMCA back where I grew up.  That's about as big as I can dream right now.  Anybody else have big dreams?

Senator Qaddour: Just to follow up about renewable energy, actually they just got recently in Germany a breakthrough to the PV cell now.  They got more advanced to integrate it with the windows and integrate it in the building.  In the building it would be a renewal, I mean, generate energy by nature.  So if we are talking about a few years for a new building, I think we can take a look to integrate that, you know, to be energy efficient in other words.
Mr. Scott: I've seen that technology where the window itself is a solar panel.

Senator Qaddour: Right.  That would really save a lot of energy and in this case it would be integrated.

Senator Kalter: Anything else?  We are at 9:00 and we need to do a little bit more on the election.  Any final thoughts?  If not, thank you so much.  This was very good.  

Mr. Scott: Thank you, Senators.  Again, I'd encourage you all to go to the Master Plan website and complete the survey, and you can complete it as many times as you want because if new questions come up in your mind, we want to make sure that we capture those.  Thank you very much.
Advisory Item: 

Annual report, University Review Committee, 2017-2018
Senator Kalter: Thank you. While we're collecting and counting, we do have the annual report from the University Review Committee, and I see that Sam has stayed probably for that reason.  It's just an advisory item, but does anybody have questions, comments, observations?  I hear they've been busy. 
Senator Ferrence: Since it's the opportunity, the University Review Committee pretty much led the charge on this ASPT revision, and great job.  I mean, as long as it's relatively important I think the record should show that.  I mean, we spent a lot of time and I think the committee made it really clear to us what was going on and it was really helpful.  So I just think as a body we want to make sure we thank them, and this seems like an appropriate place to do so.
Senator Kalter: Yes, and I think thanking Senator Holland, the former Chair of the Senate, because he was the one who initiated the entire thing in the first place.  So I think that was very critical to get these policies in place so that we have that real academic due process on these things.  Thank you.

Senator Horst: In the report it stated that the College of Fine Arts had not submitted the CFSC review, and I submitted that to my dean and there was a little bit of confusion, and so that might be clarified.

Dr. Catanzaro: I imagine the chair of the committee will be in touch with the dean to clarify that and figure out what we need.

Senator Kalter: Thanks.  Anything else on URC?

Senator Dawson: On the second page at the bottom, the ASPT policies regarding teaching evaluations, I know I'm part of a group that's working through CTLT on the topic, but I didn't know if it had any relationship or advisory function on this particular issue.  It sounds like it might be more research based.

Senator Kalter: So I'm not sure I understand what the committee does.  

Senator Dawson: This is something through CTLT that Julie- Ann is leading.  Pete Smudde  – he's got a hand in it too, but I didn't know if it was addressing or considering any things that ASPT policies had… or that the University Review Committee had questions about the policies and teaching evaluations.  I don't know where they stand on it.  I don't know the background or anything on it.  I kind of live in my own little world and I know what the impact there is most certainly.
Senator Kalter: Basically it's sort of explained in this paragraph that when the five-year review of ASPT policy came to this body about three years ago, we had this question come up about whether or not the way that things are phrased in our policy is the way we want them phrased, and then the American Association of University Professors has some fairly recent data on whether teaching evaluations are valid, so to speak, and so they formed a subcommittee.  Chris Horvath was one of the people on the subcommittee (I can't remember who the other person was) and really looked into the relationship between the research on student evaluations and our policies, and they have…  As you can see, they're going to be or have offered the Caucus possible changes.  Because we were so busy last year, I asked them to hold that.  So now the Executive Committee of this body will be deciding whether we want to move those forward this year or wait until the next five-year review.  So we'll sort of keep that updated, but it's pretty much a finished product as far as I can see.  I only just now was able to obtain them, and so they haven't gone to Exec yet, but they look to me…  In other words, it looks like a partial re-write of our policy.  So I think they did some pretty good work there as far as I can tell.  And then the whole URC obviously looked at it and is forwarding it to us.
Senator Dawson: It may be just going down the road the same side, but I think this may be more of a research kind of committee, or group, if you will, working on this.  But it's nice to know that we've got some other stuff coming here.

Senator Kalter: Does anybody have anything else on either that or on the URC stuff?  All right.  
Adjournment

- 16 -

